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An important element in the new evangelization is “witness”. The lineamenta 
(n 22) reminds us of Paul VI’s words: “Modern people listen more willingly to 
witnesses than to teachers, and if they do listen to teachers, it is because they 
are witnesses.”  Is the church today a credible witness? What are the 
obstacles preventing more members of the church taking up their fundamental 
role to be witnesses? 
 
No organization, whether of human or divine origin, can flourish if it ignores 
the contribution made by more than half its members. Can we imagine 
wanting to fly in an aeroplane with only half its engines functioning? When we 
look at the current position of women in church and society we see a similar 
situation.  
 
Recent research into women’s status in society shows that much of the 
world’s prosperity is built upon the disadvantage of women. In the era of 
globalized economics, where a race to the bottom is critical for super profits, 
in assembly plants, export processing zones and garment sweatshops, it is 
women’s labour that allows and guarantees maximum profitability for the 
corporate elite, a tiny minority of the world’s inhabitants.1  UN studies and 
World Bank statistics show that at the turn of the twenty-first century women 
bear a disproportionate burden of the world’s poverty.2 Women make up 70% 
of the world’s poor. They are most at risk of hunger because of the systematic 
discrimination they face in education, in health care, employment and control 
of assets.3 Being poor can also mean they have little protection from violence 
and little input into decision-making. 4   How can the church proclaim the 
Kingdom in such a world? 
 
The Report Woman and Man; One in Christ Jesus,5 commissioned by the 
Bishops of the Catholic Church in Australia in 1999, similarly noted within a 
church context, the anguish and alienation of women resulting from a strong 
sense of “marginalization,” “disenfranchisement,” and the “heightened sense 
of frustration at the blockage of the much-needed gifts of women from service 
to the church” (p 375). An overwhelming number of submissions called for a 
greater participation of women in the church, especially through the 
involvement of women in decision-making at every level of church life (p 386).  
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Yet a follow-up report 10 years later found that little had changed for women 
in the church in that period.6 
 
The church cannot credibly proclaim “the Gospel of the coming of the 
Kingdom of God” in a pluralist democracy when its own witness falls far short 
of community standards of what is right and just. The church’s voice in 
countries such as Australia risks becoming a “clashing cymbal” since our 
fellow citizens are more interested in our actions and structures for justice 
than our disembodied utterances.7 Is not this a major reason that the task of 
evangelization has become “more arduous” (n 20) today? If the new 
evangelization is the responsibility of all Christians “looking to the future with 
eyes full of hope and not tears of despair” (n 24) then the gifts of all Christians 
must be nurtured and released into the community with “attentiveness, 
education and concern” (n 22). In order to be a more effective witness to the 
Gospel the church needs to renew its anthropology and theology in ways 
which will acknowledge the full Christian identity and mission of each person, 
both male and female, baptized into the Body of Christ. 
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